SOUTH ATLANTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL

CITIZEN SCIENCE COMMITTEE

Westin Jekyll Island Jekyll Island, Georgia

March 5, 2018

SUMMARY MINUTES

Committee Members

Mark Brown, Chair Ben Hartig, Vice-Chair

Zack BowenChester BrewerChris ConklinDr. Michelle DuvalTim GrinerCharlie Phillips

Council Members

Anna Beckwith Mel Bell

Doug Haymans Dr. Wilson Laney

Jessica McCawley

Council Staff

Gregg Waugh

Dr. Brian Cheuvront

Kimberly Cole

Mike Collins

John Carmichael

Myra Brouwer

Dr. Chip Collier

Dr. Mike Errigo

John Hadley

Kim Iverson

Roger Pugliese

Amber Von Harten

Cameron Rhodes

Christina Wiegand

Observers & Participants

LCDR Trish Bennett
Dr. Jack McGovern
Dr. Erik Williams
Monica Smit-Brunello
Rick DeVictor
Dr. Marcel Reichert
Leann Bosarge
Erika Burgess
Karla Gore

Other observers & participants attached.

Citizen Science Committee March 5, 2018 Jekyll Island, GA

The Citizen Science Committee of the South Atlantic Fishery Management Council convened at the Westin Jekyll Island, Jekyll Island, Georgia, Monday morning, March 5, 2018, and was called to order by Chairman Mark Brown.

MR. BROWN: We are going to call to order the Citizen Science Committee. As a reminder, the members of the committee are myself, Ben Hartig, Bob Beal, Zack Bowen, Chester Brewer, Chris Conklin, Michelle Duval, Tim Griner, and Charlie Phillips.

Next is Approval of the Agenda. Are there any modifications to the agenda? Seeing none, the agenda stands approved. The next item of business is the Approval of our December 2017 Committee Minutes. Were there any modifications to the minutes? Seeing none, the minutes stand approved. The next item of business is to Review Formal Recommendations from Citizen Science Action Teams, and so, Amber, I turn it over to you.

MS. VON HARTEN: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Good morning, everybody. You have one document for our committee meeting. How nice is that? What I'm going to be walking you through today is some of the first recommendations that are coming from our five Action Teams that have been meeting since August, and, in the first part of this document, I kind of wanted to just outline how we got to where we are.

Just to refresh everybody's memory about how the work of the Action Teams fits into the program blueprint that was developed from the January 2016 workshop, and, before I get started, I just wanted to acknowledge that we have lots of Action Team members in the room, and I just want to extend a huge thank you to everyone for all of the work that they've put in.

I just wanted to extend a thank you to our Action Teams. They have been meeting on a monthly basis since August and doing lots of work in between our meetings, and just what we've accomplished so far, in terms of developing kind of the policies for the programs is just pretty impressive, and I just want to thank them for all of their hard work and their leadership for moving this forward.

Just to refresh your memory, this is the organizational chart that was outlined in the citizen science program blueprint, and it came out of the recommendations and discussions from the workshop, and it just kind of outlines the possible infrastructure for managing and operating the program eventually, down the road, once we're fully operational, but just to remind you that we did talk about establishing an advisory committee as well as these program action teams, which is what we've done. You all did that last year, and their charge was to work with the terms of reference that you all adopted last June to help develop program policies, operating policies, for the citizen science program.

We have the five programmatic areas of Volunteers; Data Management; Projects/Topics Management; Communication, Outreach, & Education; and Finance & Infrastructure, all key components of developing the program.

All of these A-Teams have a very diverse and wide array of fishery stakeholder representation. There is forty-five members, and remember I said we've been meeting since August, and we've done all these meetings virtually, via webinar, which is pretty impressive in itself, but this is just a quick breakdown of the different stakeholder representation we have on our A-Teams, with

fishermen actually being the biggest component, along with federal agency and scientist folks, state agencies, outreach and Sea Grant representatives, and also researchers and academics from different institutions, and so it's pretty impressive. I think it's a great representation of who we're going to be interacting with in the program.

Also, in the blueprint, besides developing these Action Teams, there were some other recommendations in that, and I have just provided this table to kind of give you a status update of how those other recommendations from the blueprint are being carried out, and so the first one was hiring the full-time program manager, which you did that in December of 2017, and expanding partnerships. That is something that is always in progress, and the Finance & Infrastructure and Data Management A-Teams have been working specifically on some tasks to move that forward.

Short-term funding options, as we've been talking about and hearing about, trying to find some support for the first pilot project, which has now been secured. Contracts are being signed, and we're very excited to be getting started with that this month, and so I want to thank all the partners that brought that together to make that happen.

Then also these last few were some that will be future steps that will be initiated, as appropriate, once the A-Team work is complete, and that includes the other tiers in the organizational infrastructure of establishing a program oversight board, operations committee, and then probably these A-Teams and the advisory panel will morph into something more like an advisory committee as we move forward.

The work of the Action Teams, I just want to make sure that everybody is still aware that we do have our Citizen Science Program website. I try really hard to update the website or the webpage for the program, and each A-Team has their individual webpage that has a list of meeting dates, webinar registrations, and also all of the meeting summaries from every meeting that we have. I post those after each round, and I am little -- I haven't posted the ones from last week. We had four meetings last week, and I'm still working on those summaries.

Please use that as a resource, and I've also been trying to send out emails to all the council members to let you know when the next round of webinars are going to be coming up. We just got the Federal Register notice in for the March meeting, and so I'll be sending out an email to you guys with the list of dates and webinar links for those meetings next month, or this month, I guess.

Each of the A-Teams has a meeting individually, but we wanted to have an opportunity for all the A-Team members to come together on one meeting and talk about what they've been working on and have an opportunity for them to get feedback from the other A-Team members on some of what they've been working on and also identify any overlapping tasks or areas that they could be working on together, because, as we move forward, it's really been pretty cohesive in how this has developed. There is different tasks that overlaps amongst different A-Teams, and so we're really starting to expand that and having the A-Teams working together on specific tasks moving forward.

The briefing materials for that All-Hands A-Team are also on the website, and I encourage you to look at the presentations that the teams put together. The co-chairs of each of the A-Teams presented that information, and they did a really great job identifying what they've been working on and how they're developing their first round of recommendations and some of the things that

are being challenged with and getting feedback on those challenging items from other A-Teams and looking at where they can collaborate together.

This Section 3 is the first round of program recommendations. Like I said, this is Round 1, and I anticipate that probably in June you will be reviewing some more. Even since the January meeting, some of the A-Teams have already begun their second round of recommendations and have those ready and have actual products that we are going to be able to show you that we'll be able to implement into the program.

What I am looking for, as we move through these recommendations, is just some guidance and feedback on the recommendations, what you like about them and what you think needs to be tweaked, any kind of feedback, because, eventually, these would be adopted by you guys as the operating policies for the program, and they're going to help shape the different products that we develop for the program, in terms of ways to support volunteer engagement, ways to support projects, the way we pursue different funding models for the program, all of those different components that the A-Teams have been working on. Any questions before I move forward with that? Okay.

The first A-Team recommendations we're going to look at are from the Communication, Outreach, & Education Team, and they had the most recommendations, the first one being that they really felt it was important that any projects that we support under the program should consider pretesting and post-validation of the data collection method to be used, and so they did this really impressive inventory of communication approaches and tools that were used to work with project participants, and most of them were other citizen science projects, to see how to engage and communicate about projects with participants.

They honed in on this particular component early on, the importance of pilot testing the data collection methods that any project is going to do, and so making sure that the participants are comfortable with how to report data, whether it's a mobile app or an online form or a paper form or whatever method that's being used for a project, that that's tested prior to the actual project starting and that participants are also comfortable with sharing the data and have an opportunity to provide feedback on that data collection method. That is their first recommendation. I will just go through each of the A-Teams and then maybe stop at the end of each A-Team and have discussion.

They spent a lot of time looking at best practices for training, to make sure that projects successfully engage with volunteers, and they also emphasized that they felt that training should not just contain training on the project and how to collect data, but also the purpose and mission of the project and the science behind the project and how that works and how it could potentially be used by the council.

Also, looking at, as appropriate, train-the-trainer approaches for certain types of projects, especially if it's a fisherman teaching another fisherman how to collect data for a specific project, and, again, the use of test portals for projects specifically containing mobile sites or apps, so people can kind of play around with testing out a mobile app or a mobile site before the project, and so kind of a two-tiered training approach. Then, of course, that's also going to be one of the areas

that overlaps with the Volunteers Action Team, in terms of how they develop volunteer training guidelines as well.

The third recommendation is the program should help support evaluation of volunteer expectations and attitudes. From an outreach perspective, they felt that really understanding what motivates volunteers to participate in a project and what kind of expectations they have will help recruit and retain volunteers over the long term, and not just looking at evaluations of the project after completion, but also during the project, so that you can help kind of shift your messaging or shift your approaches to make sure that volunteers are still participating effectively in the project.

The fourth recommendation is the program should establish guidelines for disseminating results of projects. They spent a lot of time looking at the appropriate format and context for different audiences to receive the results, whether that's electronic or newsletters or blogs, all the way to scientific journal publication, and that delivery of information needs to be timely, so that you keep volunteers up to speed with what's going on with the project. That's another way to also incorporate recognizing volunteers, like the champions, the high-liner participants, that are really motivated and out there collecting data on a regular basis and having an opportunity to recognize them and their contributions in the project.

Projects also need to have a clear plan for sharing data and results of projects. That's another way to give back to participants, is giving them a way to view their personal data contributions as well as being able to share aggregated data results, as appropriate. That's a really great outreach tool for engaging and retaining volunteers.

The last one is talking about supporting and developing guidelines for project promotion and sharing results that consider audience type. They did this really great matrix that kind of outlined the different audiences that you might be engaging with in a project and what communication approaches were most effective for each audience, and so, for example, promoting a project or sharing results with fishermen in the general public may have very different messaging and focuses than say for a scientist.

Scientists may be more interested in how the data can be accessed and used and the data quality issues around the project, and so customizing that messaging and the frequency and tailoring the communication approach is going to be really important in making sure that projects that come under the program are demonstrating how they're going to do that. That is the communication recommendations. Is there any guidance on any of these?

MR. HARTIG: I would just say that, overall, from what I have heard in research and citizen science, you're right on track with everything that you're doing. The key things that are important, in giving back to the people and the train-the-trainer aspect, things of that nature, are key in this program, and the two-way interconnections through the whole process are key in going forward. The collaborative -- What we started out with is certainly shown through this entire part of the communications effort, and so I think it's a great move forward.

DR. DUVAL: I've been on the webinars, and I've been able to listen in on -- I have been really impressed with the dialogue and the involvement and the interaction of the A-Team members, and hats off to you, Amber, for managing to do all of this via webinar, which is a huge cost savings,

and for getting all the summaries up there so that people, even if we can't attend the webinar, we can go back and review what the A-Team has done and stay in touch that way.

I agree with Ben, everything that he said about all of these recommendations. They are right on target, and I guess, now that the scamp grouper pilot project is moving forward, in terms of the administrative steps to establish those contracts, how are you all thinking about implementing these for that project? Is there anything that you can share at this point, I guess maybe is my question.

MS. VON HARTEN: I was going to get into that further down, when I talk about the next steps, because that's the great thing about having these Action Teams, is, now that we have a project in mind, which has kind of been -- Not the stumbling block, but everybody has been trying to wrap their head around we're developing these policies, but how does this relate to a project, and so, now that we have a project that they can actually apply some of these policies towards, I think it's going to be really helpful.

For instance, the Communication A-Team is going to be working on and developing the communication plan for the project, and so they will be able to develop a template using the pilot project, but then be able to step back and say, okay, these are the general, overall guidelines for developing a communication plan that a project must present if they're going to be endorsed by our program.

Moving on, Finance & Infrastructure has one recommendation so far. This is the smallest of our A-Teams, and it started out with just two members, and we have been slowly growing that A-Team. We're really looking for more representation of folks that have experience with foundations and other non-profits, just to kind of get a better sense of what we can learn from that different type of funding approach.

The first recommendation is that the council should retain operational oversight of the Citizen Science Program and identify options and pathways for securing the necessary funds to do so, and so they had discussions about what does the budget look like for a program, and they kind of came up with a two-tiered approach, or a two-entity budget approach, that divides the budget into operational and administrative activities, and so the day-to-day operation of the program, the program manager, all those things that are currently happening on the council side of things.

Then a programmatic and project activities side of the budget that would help support specific projects in volunteer management and database management and, eventually, maybe down the road, include some additional non-operational staff that might need to be hired on a project-by-project basis, if we get to that level. That is their recommendation.

DR. DUVAL: I think this A-Team has probably -- They have got the biggest elephant in the room to struggle with, really, to ensure the continuity of this program, and I don't necessarily -- This is not the group of folks that is necessarily going to be able to do the work to actually develop this two-entity type of approach. It's going to take a partnership with another existing organization, or creation of another organization, to do that, but this piece is really key to ensuring the success of this program, given the constraints that the council has, in terms of funding.

This is the part that is maybe not quite as sexy, but it's the most important, and it's the one that makes me the most nervous, quite frankly, just thinking about budgets and looking ahead. I don't have any answers, but I will certainly be spying on future webinars, once I move on from here, but I think this A-Team has done a great job of trying to think through, very thoroughly, all of the different approaches that we could take.

MS. VON HARTEN: I just want to let you know kind of some of the next work that this team has been working on is identifying different types of funding models that are out there, and so they've been looking at everything from foundations, friends-of groups, to crowdfunding, doing a Go Fund Me type of campaign and can we do that, and we're trying to get guidance on that.

We just recently had a presentation from the National Marine Sanctuary Foundation about how they operate, how they came to be in existence, and, the more we do those kinds of activities, the more we're finding out that this might be a really great partner in our program, so that maybe we don't have to establish our own foundation or our own friends-of groups, because there is entities out there that are already in existence, and that one was particularly interesting, because it's kind of affiliated with a federal program already, and that seemed to be a good match, and so, the more information gathering we do, the more we're finding out about great opportunities for partnering with existing groups already and not having to reinvent the wheel.

MR. BELL: I think you just answered it, but I was curious about -- You can take grants, or you can take money, to run operationally the operational side? You can't? Then the type of funding you are talking about from -- That would be a foundation or something would come in and just run the piece of that from their own funding? That's what I am trying to figure out, is how do you make the money go from -- Michelle is right that, to keep this thing running, you've got to have support, and so the options are to seek external support, but then they actually run parts of it or something?

MS. VON HARTEN: As you all know, the council does not have the ability to apply for and receive grant money, except for internal NOAA opportunities, and even those internal NOAA opportunities are not necessarily appropriate to provide operational expenses. They can provide support for projects, but not necessarily just the day-to-day operations. A lot of grant programs don't necessarily like to do that, provide administrative costs, and so that's what this recommendation is about, and this A-Team is recommending that the operational oversight of the program, that side of the budget, stays within the council.

Projects could be supportive through partnerships like with the foundation that I just described, and that's kind of how we're working our first pilot project. It's a partnership between several entities, and we're not getting the money, but we're partnering at the program to carry out the project.

DR. DUVAL: I guess maybe just to speak a little bit more to Mel's concern, and we've mentioned this in the past, but I see this two-entity type of approach as, if there is an existing organization whose mission is aligned with that of this program, that they might have the ability to house or fundraise for some of those administrative aspects of the program, like volunteer oversight, like data management, and so working in conjunction with the program manager, who would remain housed as council staff, but perhaps an organization like this could fund the salary of an additional

person, who would then be in charge of that volunteer management, and maybe that person is colocated in the council offices.

This is a lot of how ACCSP has moved forward with states that have been recently coming onboard with administration of the APAIS intercept program in the past few years, is that these are employees that are ACCSP employees, or ASMFC employees, but they are housed or co-located within those individual state agencies, and so that's something that I have been really intrigued with.

DR. LANEY: Mr. Chairman, I am not on your committee, and I'm not sure that this suggestion fits just here, but I think it may, because it sort of tags onto what Michelle just said, but it seems to me that one thing it would be really advantageous to do, as this whole program is implemented, is to somehow document the cost savings that result from collecting data and using a Citizen Science Program approach to it. In other words, what would it have cost to get these same data if we did it in a conventional manner using federal or state agency staff and/or personnel to do it?

One of the primary motivations for setting it up in the first place was we know we're not going to have the funding to do it conventionally, but it occurs to me that, when you go to potential funders, if one piece of information you could provide them was, hey, here's how much money we're saving society in general by setting it up this way, as opposed to doing it conventionally, that might be an additional incentive for foundations and others who are looking to achieve the maximum bang for their buck to go ahead and fund a citizen science approach, as opposed to a conventional approach, and I don't know whether that's built-in here anywhere or not, and I don't even know how we would do it, but, still, it seems like maybe a good thing to try and do.

MS. VON HARTEN: That's a great suggestion, Wilson, and definitely it's something that we can incorporate as we move forward with this pilot project and maybe think about that, the traditional versus citizen science approach and the cost savings, and then also, to take that even a step further, but also the timeliness of the data that is collected and its usability in management. I mean, if you remember, going back, that's the whole point of this program, is to make sure that we design the program to support projects that specifically are collecting data that is -- The project is designed in a way that can be used in the council decision-making process and science, and so ways to think about that are also helpful.

DR. LANEY: As a follow-up, Michelle already alluded to the fact that you were able to do all of these meetings by webinar, and so that obviously saved a tremendous amount of travel dollars, which would be nice to know how much you did actually save, but the other thing that I know North Carolina does for the North Carolina Non-Game Wildlife Advisory Committee, for those members who are non-federal, they have everybody fill out the forms indicating how much of their time was donated and how much that time is worth, and I guess there's a formula that the Wildlife Resources Commission can use to determine how much their time was worth, and so that can -- In that case, that can be used as match for some of their federal grant funding, and I don't know whether that works this way for this program or not, but that's something else you may want to think about trying to document as you go through the program start-up.

MS. VON HARTEN: Okay, and so any feedback or guidance or additional information that you might need from the A-Teams on this particular recommendation as they continue to move forward and work towards looking at different funding models? I just want to make sure. Okay. One of

the things that this A-Team also worked on was developing a promotional piece that we could share with potential partners, funding partners or whoever wants to be a partner with the program, and I think some of the things that Wilson just outlined is something that could be really useful to add to that piece, to tell that side of the story of how this might actually be a cost-savings measure, using this approach.

On to data management. The program should consider use a data management resources inventory as a reference for development of proposal review criteria and project and data standards, and so this A-Team developed almost -- It essentially was a survey to send out to all of our existing data management types of agencies and organizations that deal with fisheries data, citizen science data, to get kind of a baseline of information about how those different projects manage the data that comes into their programs, everything from storage, metadata, data provision and use, the funding and cost of the data collection program, and we did a follow-up circle of questions specifically related to the cost of some of their data management systems, to get a better sense of what that would look like.

What we discovered was that there is lots of existing resources out there that could also be data management partners. Obviously, we have folks like ACCSP that would be really critical to helping the council's program manage their data coming in through projects under the program, and so, now that we have all of this really rich information about an inventory of data management resources, the team wants to make sure that we use that to develop criteria that any project that comes in would need to outline in their kind of project summary of what kind of data management plan they have in place.

Then, also, right now, the team is actually developing some broad, general project and data standards and then some specific ones for the scamp pilot project using a tool that ACCSP uses called a recommendations document, and it's a document that you sit down with all of your project team members, and you kind of hash out everybody's data needs and concerns and make sure that those standards are developed from the very beginning of a project, to make sure that you get the data that the scientists need and you also meet the data collection needs of your volunteers, and so that's something they're going to be working on in the coming months. Any thoughts on this one?

Then, moving on to Projects & Topics, they felt the program should use existing resources, such as the council's research and monitoring plan, to identify priority topics and project ideas for the program. They began some of their work looking at how do we generate what kinds of projects the council is interested in looking at, what are the research topics and ideas that the program could support and identify some existing resources that could help feed into that process, and the main one was the council's research and monitoring plan, which is something that you all update every couple of years, and that could serve as the source document for further development of topics.

That kind of led into a discussion of, well, is that research and monitoring plan really the document that we could present to the public to let them know, or partners, to let them know what kinds of projects we were interested in, and the answer was no, because that document is a little bit more technical in nature and pretty species-specific on some accounts, because that does include SEDAR research recommendations.

Then that led them to their second recommendation, which was to develop a separate citizen science research needs document and then developing some kind of process for getting public

input on that and review of the document on a regular basis, and so that's something that the A-Teams are -- We have a citizen science research needs document draft that we have been circulating amongst the A-Teams to get their initial feedback on, and that document was based on the research and monitoring plan, which, of course, includes input from all of our APs, the SSC, you all at the council level, and also SEDAR research recommendations, but it also includes some of the specific feedback we got from the citizen science workshop we had in 2016.

That is something that you all -- I am hopefully going to be bringing that to you in June for your review, and so the A-Teams are going to be reviewing it right now, and each of the upcoming advisory panels, Snapper Grouper and Mackerel Cobia, will be reviewing it, and also the SSC will be reviewing it at their meeting. Then, once that's kind of been vetted through all those different inputs, we'll be bringing it to you guys to take a look at, and hopefully that will be the document that carries forward kind of the different types of projects that we're interested in pursuing.

That document is very topic oriented, versus species oriented, and so things like maturity data and age sampling. That's the kinds of topics that we're interested in, and then, underneath that topic, we have some suggestions or ideas for what types of volunteers could be involved, what the anticipated outcomes are, what type of data needs to be collected, and it's a very simple document that we could present to any stakeholder or a funding partner to kind of help guide the types of projects that we're interested in.

Then their third recommendation was to possibly develop criteria for developing a project endorsement program, and what this is about is, obviously, as we've been talking today, the funding resources are limited, and I don't think we ever anticipate that the council would be a granting body, or the council's program would be a granting body, where we were actually giving out money for projects, and so, in the absence of funding, what is a way that we could encourage partners to start developing projects that meet our interests and research needs?

We thought about this idea of a project endorsement program, where we would have specific criteria for a project to present their project summary to us, and, if they meet our criteria, they get our endorsement, the council's endorsement, that their project is designed in a way that it can be used in science and management, and so that's something that this A-Team is starting to develop right now, and this is based off of an ASMFC habitat program that has a similar initiative, and Wilson is nodding, and I'm sure he knows about it.

I talked at length with their program manager about how they operated their endorsement program, and I think that it could be a really good model for us, because we want to give some value to the program, and we want to encourage partners to come to us and get our stamp of approval, and that's the difference with some other traditional research projects, is, with this endorsement program, it kind of guarantees that the project has been designed in this way that the council can actually use the information. Any thoughts on that?

DR. LANEY: I was just going to make sure that you all were aware of that. It's actually the Atlantic Coastal Fish Habitat Partnership that does the endorsements like that, and they have already developed a whole criteria and everything, and so I think that would be very useful as you work through this.

DR. DUVAL: Likewise, I completely support that approach, as well as the research needs document. I think those are going to help -- I mean, that's going to help get the word out and pull in the kind of information that someone else would pay for that we need.

MS. VON HARTEN: Okay. Moving on to Volunteers, this team has been working on ways to engage with volunteers and promote projects, and, early on, they recognized that we kind of needed to better understand who our universe of potential citizen science volunteers were going to be. They are recommending that we develop a volunteer interest form that kind of serves as the initial mechanism for engaging volunteers in the program, to better understand who they are, what interest they have in participating, what kind of skills they may have to already bring to the table, and their experience and what kind of training needs that might need to happen if they don't have the skillset for specific types of projects.

This team has been working very diligently on developing this lengthy form that we're going to hopefully translate into an online form. They have also been working with the Projects & Topics Management Team, because, initially, we took the approach of this was just going to focus on fishermen as volunteers, but then we kind of recognized that fishermen are not our only target audiences for the program, but we also want to engage scientists and researchers and NGOs and other different types of partners, and so it will be helpful to know what they had to bring to the table and what interest they had in participating in the program, and so we'll have a whole separate section of this form to address different types of stakeholders.

Then that also led to some of our upcoming tasks of working with the Data Management Team, recognizing that we're not going to have just data coming in from projects, but we're going to have all this data on volunteers as well, and so we're going to have to figure out a way to manage that data as well.

MR. BELL: Wilson just whispered in my ear, and he's right that we talk about stakeholders and the fishermen and all, but keep in mind that there's a lot to be gained from communicating also with divers, who are able to observe things, and they're also fishermen as well, but it's a group you want to make sure that you include in all of that.

MS. VON HARTEN: I think we do have divers identified on that volunteer interest form, but that's a good point. Again, a lot of these draft documents and things are available for you all to look at, if you ever wanted to, and I will show you -- It's in this document, the very last page, and there's a series of Google Drive folders that we have created for each A-Team that has all of the products that they've been developing over time, and so it's pretty information-rich there.

The second recommendation from the Volunteers Team is to develop training plan guidelines to help projects develop not just initial training for a project, but also kind of like continuing education. As a project is happening, making sure that you have refreshers for volunteers during the course of a project and also looking at how training guidelines might need to vary by the different types of projects there.

Some projects will lend themselves to in-person training if they're more -- For instance, if you're collecting biological samples and you have to train fishermen how to collect biological samples, those are going to probably be better served by having in-person training, versus maybe a mobile

app type of project could be delivered via webinar and things like that. Again, they're going to be working on the training plan for the scamp project in the coming weeks.

Then, also, on the All-Hands A-Team meeting, as it became more and more apparent that there was going to be some overlap in some of the work that was going to be happening amongst the A-Teams, they recommended that we designate some liaisons between A-Teams, to help coordinate some of that collaboration, and that's already happening. We have some of that happening this meeting, getting some folks together, the co-chairs, just to talk informally about some of the ways that they can help coordinate some of that work between the A-Teams, and that's what I was going to get into next, with the next steps of the Action Teams, to kind of show you some of the things that they're going to be working on.

The Communication & Outreach folks, again, like I had mentioned earlier, they are going to be working on that communication plan for the pilot project. They have already reviewed the -- All the A-Teams now have reviewed the citizen science research needs document, and I am incorporating some of their input into that document. Then they're going to be working with the Volunteers A-Team on that training plan.

For Finance & Infrastructure, like I mentioned earlier, it was originally our smallest A-Team, and their goal was to kind of recruit up to three additional members to that A-Team, and we have added three new members since this A-Team started up, but we would like to have more expertise in that non-profit and foundation and kind of governmental relations realm, and so we're working on that.

They have been putting together a summary of these funding models, and, again, that's part of those links at the back of this document. Then, given the feedback on this promotional piece that they developed, start kind of shopping that around to different partners and seeing where we can find some additional information about funding and support.

Data Management has a whole host of things that they're going to be working on. The main thing, as I mentioned just a second ago, was figuring out how we want that database of volunteer data to look like and make sure that that data is secure, but also working on that recommendations document, which would kind of serve as the data collection plan for the pilot project.

They have some overlap with some of the other A-Teams. They're going to actually go back and look at the Communications A-Team inventory, to see if they have any examples of the projects that they explored and how they manage data. Then working with the Projects & Topics A-Team as they develop the project management plan and how that relates back to data management.

The Projects & Topics Team, again, they are going to be looking at how to develop a project endorsement program and then also working on looking at how to pull a project design team together for the pilot project. Who are the key players that need to come together to kind of plan out the pilot project, and we have some ideas of how to make that happen with some scientists involved and fishermen, possibly managers, to start planning that project from the get-go. Then, again, as I already mentioned, the Volunteers will be working with a couple of the other A-Teams, Communications and Data Management.

This is kind of our infographic that we came up with, and I think I've shown this to you before, with our scientists, our fishermen, and our managers at the table, all working towards more data, better management, better fishing, and better science.

This is the resource material that I keep talking about. If you take some time, you will find and see all of the work that these A-Teams have been doing and some of their products that they have developed. It does have a draft of the volunteer interest form, the data management resources survey, all of those things that they've been working on. It's pretty amazing. With that, that concludes everything that I wanted to cover today, and I encourage you to -- This is your chance to give me any feedback on these recommendations or if you would like to see any additional information from any of the A-Teams related to any of these topics that I talked about today that you would like to see worked on.

DR. LANEY: I'm not on the committee, but I will just say a hearty endorsement of the training program. I think you can't do too much training. I know, in the past at least, with respect to striped bass and volunteer angler tagging, there were some professionals who felt that you couldn't train a volunteer to appropriately tag a striped bass. I am not one of the professionals, hopefully professional, who believes that, but I think it's critical for buy-in on the part of those assessment scientists and other professionals who will be ultimately using the data that you demonstrate to them that you have done a bang-up job training your volunteers.

I will share a personal experience with you. I called, not too long ago -- I happened to catch some very nice spotted seatrout in the surf on the Outer Banks, and I wanted to get as much information for those two fish as possible, and so I called Michelle's agency and talked to the guys who do the otolith extraction, and they gave me detailed and explicit instructions over the telephone as to how to extract those otoliths.

Well, long story short, I eventually got them extracted, but those poor fish appeared to have been rendered through a meat grinder of some sort, and it's amazing to me that I got them extracted without breaking the otoliths, and so it ain't easy, necessarily. It's something that definitely you benefit from hands-on, personal instruction for, especially if you're going to be taking hard parts, and so I just say it again and again, that you can't train too much, and I think it's critical for your credibility of the program that the scientists who are going to be using those data know that you're doing that and that your volunteers are certified.

MR. HARTIG: I think one of the critical things, as we look at our science partners who will be working with us, in your endorsement program is somehow we have to -- If these are assessment-related studies, somehow we have to partner with the Southeast Fisheries Science Center and Erik over there to make sure -- I have seen studies in the past that have been done that weren't able to be used in the assessment. It's going to be critical to close this loop with you guys to make sure that these studies are conducted in a way that the information is usable for an assessment, and so I think your role in this is going to be critical down the line, to make sure that the information is usable in that process.

DR. DUVAL: First, I just wanted to ask Dr. Laney if he caught those speckled trout before or after the closure, and you can answer me offline, and, second, I was poking around the Google Drives, and the links to those drives are not like on the A-Teams pages, but the documents, like the summaries and everything like that, are housed in the Google Drives, right?

Citizen Science Committee March 5, 2018 Jekyll Island, GA

MS. VON HARTEN: The summaries are on the A-Team webpages. I have not had a chance to put all of this onto the A-Team pages, but that's my intent. This all kind of came together after the All-Hands meeting in January, because some of the A-Teams right away started using Google Drive to work on some of their stuff, and others didn't, and so then I finally got everybody comfortable enough to start using this as kind of a warehouse of information for all their work.

DR. DUVAL: That was just my question, is if those links were going to be posted on each team's webpage. Thanks.

DR. LANEY: To respond to Dr. Duval, yes, ma'am, those fish were caught well before the closure, back in October, and they were consumed by the family, but tissue from both of those fish and all the associated data went to the North Carolina State Museum of Natural Sciences, and the otoliths are still sitting on my nightstand, waiting to get them down to your age folks in the Morehead Office, and so I will have those down to them hopefully before too long.

MR. BROWN: Is there any other business to come before the committee? Seeing none, the Citizen Science Committee stands adjourned.

(Whereupon, the meeting adjourned on March 5, 2018.)

Certified By: _	Date:	

Transcribed By: Amanda Thomas March 27, 2018

SOUTH ATLANTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUCNIL

2017 COMMITTEES

ADVISORY PANEL SELECTION

Chester Brewer, Chair Mark Brown, Vice-Chair

Chris Conklin Michelle Duval Ben Hartig Charlie Phillips

Staff contact: Kim Iverson

CITIZEN SCIENCE

Wark Brown, Chair Ben Hartig, Vice-Chair

Robert Beal
Zack Bowen
Chester Brewer
Chris Conklin
Michelle Duval
Vin Griner
Charlie Phillips

Staff contact: Amber Von Harten Staff contact: John Carmichael

DATA COLLECTION

Mel Bell, Chair

Doug Haymans, Vice-Chair

Robert Beal Anna Beckwith Zack Bowen Mark Brown Tim Griner Wilson Laney Ben Hartig

Staff contact: John Carmichael

DOLPHIN WAHOO

Anna Beckwith, Chair Doug Haymans, Vice-Chair

Zack Bowen Chester Brewer Mark Brown Chris Conklin Roy Crabtree Tim Griner (Dolphin Wahoo continued)

Jessica McCawley LCDR Jeremy Montes

Mid-Atlantic Liaison: Tony DiLernia & Dewey

Hemilright

New England Liaison: Rick Bellavance

Staff contact: John Hadley

EXECUTIVE/FINANCE

Charlie Phillips, Chair Mark Brown, Vice Chair

Chester Brewer Michelle Duval Jessica McCawley

Staff contact: Gregg Waugh

GOLDEN CRAB

Ben Hartig, Chair

Jessica McCawley, Vice-Chair

Chris Conklin Tim Griner Charlie Phillips

Staff contact: Brian Cheuvront

HABITAT PROTECTION AND ECOSYSTEM-BASED MANAGEMENT

Doug Haymans, Co-Chair Wilson Laney, Co-Chair

Robert Beal Mel Bell Mark Brown Michelle Duval Tim Griner Jessica McCawley

Staff contact: Roger Pugliese FEP: Chip Collier – Coral/CEBA

HIGHLY MIGRATORY SPECIES

Anna Beckwith, Chair Zack Bowen, Vice-Chair Chester Brewer Mark Brown

LCDR Jeremy Montes Staff contact: John Hadley

SOUTH ATLANTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL

2017 COUNCIL MEMBERSHIP

COUNCIL CHAIR

Charlie Phillips
Phillips Seafood/Sapelo Sea Farms
1418 Sapelo Ave
N.E. Townsend, GA 31331
(912)832-4423
Ga capt@yahoo.com

VICE-CHAIR

Mark Brown
3642 Pandora Drive
Mt. Pleasant, SC 29466
(843)881-9735 (ph.); (843)881-4446 (f)
Capt.markbrown101@gmail.com

Robert E. Beal
Executive Director
Atlantic States Marine Fisheries
Commission
1050 N. Highland St.
Suite 200 A-N
Arlington, VA 20001
(703)842-0740 (ph); (703)842-0741 (f)
rbeal@asmfc.org

Anna Beckwith
1907 Paulette Road
Morehead City, NC 28557
252/671-3474 (ph)
AnnaBarriosBeckwith@gmail.com

Mel Bell

S.C. Dept. of Natural Resources
Marine Resources Division
P.O. Box 12559
217 Ft. Johnson Road
Charleston, SC 29422-2559
843/953-9007 (ph); 843/953-9159 (fax)
bellm@dnr.sc.gov

Zack Bowen
P.O. Box 30825
Savannah, GA 31410
(912)398-3733 (ph)
zackbowensafmc@gmail.com

W. Chester Brewer
250 Australian Ave. South
Suite 1400
West Palm Beach, FL 33408
(561)655-4777 (ph)
wcbsafmc@gmail.com

Chris Conklin P.O. Box 972 Murrells Inlet, SC 29576 (843)543-3833 conklinsafmc@gmail.com

Dr. Roy Crabtree
Regional Administrator
NOAA Fisheries, Southeast Region
263 13th Avenue South
St. Petersburg, FL 33701
(727)824-5301 (ph); (727)824-5320 (f)
roy.crabtree@noaa.gov

Dr. Michelle Duval
NC Division of Marine Fisheries
3441 Arendell Street
(PO Box 769)
Morehead City, NC 28557
(252)808-8011 (ph); (252)726-0254 (f)
michelle.duval@ncdenr.gov

Tim Griner 4446 Woodlark Lane Charlotte, NC 28211 (980)722-0918 (ph) timgrinersafmc@gmail.com

Ben Hartig 9277 Sharon Street Hobe Sound, FL 33455 (772)546-1541 (ph) mackattackben@att.net

(continued)

SOUTH ATLANTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUCNIL

2017 COUNCIL MEMBERSHIP (continued)

Doug Haymans
Coastal Resources Division
GA Dept. of Natural Resources
One Conservation Way, Suite 300
Brunswick, GA 31520-8687
(912)264-7218 (ph); (912)262-2318 (f)
haymanssafmc@gmail.com

Dr. Wilson Laney
U.S. Fish and Wildlife Service
South Atlantic Fisheries Coordinator
P.O. Box 33683
Raleigh, NC 27695-7617
(110 Brooks Ave
237 David Clark Laboratories,
NCSU Campus
Raleigh, NC 27695-7617)
(919)515-5019 (ph); (919)515-4415 (f)
Wilson Laney@fws.gov

Messica McCawley
Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation
Commission
2590 Executive Center Circle E.
Suite 201
Tallahassee, FL 32301
(850)487-0554 (ph); (850)487-4847 (f)
Jessica.mccawley@myfwc.com

LCDR Jeremy Montes
U.S. Coast Guard
909 SE 1st Ave.
Miami, FL 33131
305/415-6788(ph); 305/710-4569(c)
Jeremy J. Montes@uscg.mil

Deirdre Warner-Kramer Office of Marine Conservation OES/OMC 2201 C Street, N.W. Department of State, Room 5806 Washington, DC 20520 202/647-3228 (ph); 202/736-7350 (f) Warner-KramerDM@state.gov

Dr. Jack McGovern
Dr. Jack McGovern
Dr. Erik W. Iliams
Mmica Smit Brunello
Rick Devictor
Dr. Marcel berchert
Leann Bosarge

SOUTH ATLANTIC FISHERY MANAGEMENT COUNCIL

COUNCIL STAFF

Executive Director
Gregg T. Waugh
Gregg.waugh@safmc.net

Deputy Directory-Science & Statistics
John Carmichael

John.carmichael@safmc.net

Deputy Director-Management

Dr. Brian Cheuvront

Brian.cheuvront@safmc.net

Fishery Scientist

Myra Brouwer

Myra.brouwer@safmc.net

Kathleen Howington

Outreach Specialist

Kathleen.howington@safmc.net

Admin. Secretary/ Travel Coordinator

Cindy Chaya

Cindy.chaya@safmc.net

Public Information Officer

Kim Iverson

Kim.iverson@safmc.net

Purchasing & Grants

Kimberly Cole

Kimberly.cole@safmc.net

Senior Fishery Biologist

Roger Pugliese

Roger.pugliese@safmc.net

Fishery Scientist

Dr. Chip Collier

Chip.collier@safmc.net

Outreach Specialist

Cameron Rhodes

Cameron.rhodes@safmc.net

Administrative Officer

Mike Collins

Mike.collins@safmc.net

Financial Secretary

Suzanna Thomas

Suzanna.thomas@safmc.net

Outreach Specialist

Kelsey Dick

Kelsey.dick@safmc.net

Citizen Science Program Manager

Amber Von Harten

Amber.vonharten@safmc.net

Fishery Biologist

Dr. Mike Errigo

Mike.errigo@safmc.net

Fishery Social Scientist

Christina Wiegand

Christina.wiegand@safmc.net

Fishery Economist

John Hadley

John.hadley@safmc.net

SEDAR Coordinators

Dr. Julie Neer- <u>Julie.neer@safmc.net</u> Julia Byrd- <u>Julia.byrd@safmc.net</u> MARCH CONNCIL MTG 2018 DAY 1 3/5/18

Last Name	First Name	Email Address
Abeels	Holly	habeels@ufl.edu
Alvarado	Nicolas	Nicolas.Alvarado@noaa.gov
Bailey	Adam	adam.bailey@noaa.gov
Bennett	Patricia	patricia.m.bennett@uscg.mil
Bianchi	Alan	Alan.Bianchi@ncdenr.gov
Binns	Holly	hbinns@pewtrusts.org
Bubley	Wally	bubleyw@dnr.sc.gov
Buckson	Bruce	bruce@buckson.net
Bush	David	davidbush@ncfish.org
Byrd	Julia	julia.byrd@safmc.net
Christophoer	Michael	mchristopher@elementalmethods.com
Clarke	Lora	lclarke@pewtrusts.org
Cockrell	Craig	cockrellcraig@yahoo.com
Dale	David	david.dale@noaa.gov
DeVictor	Rick	rick.devictor@noaa.gov
Dick	Kelsey	kelsey.dick@safmc.net
Fitzpatrick	Eric	Eric.fitzpatrick@noaa.gov
Foss	Kristin	kristin.foss@myfwc.com
Foster	Dean	dfoster@pewtrusts.org
Geer	Pat	pat.geer@dnr.ga.gov
Godwin	Joelle	joelle.godwin@noaa.gov
Gorton	Julia	gortonjc@g.cofc.edu
Gugliotti	Elizabeth	gugliottief@g.cofc.edu
Guyas	Martha	martha.guyas@myfwc.com
Hadley	John	john.hadley@samfc.net
Hart	Hannah	hannah.hart@myfwc.com
Helies	Frank	frank.helies@noaa.gov
Howington	Kathleen	kathleen.howington@safmc.net
Hudson	Rusty	DSF2009@aol.com
Iverson	Kim	kim.iverson@safmc.net
Laks	Ira	captainira@att.net
Mehta	Nikhil	nikhil.mehta@noaa.gov
Merrifield	Michael	mikesm13@gmail.com
Miller	Kyle	kyle.miller@myfwc.com
Neer	Julie	julie.neer@safmc.net
Pearson	Rick	rick.a.pearson@noaa.gov
Pulver	Jeff	Jeff.Pulver@noaa.gov
Ralston	Kellie	kralston@asafishing.org
Recks	Melissa	melissa.recks@myfwc.com
Records	David	david.records@noaa.gov
Rhodes	Ray	rhodesr@cofc.edu

Schwaab	Ali	alexandra.schwaab@accsp.org
Sedberry	George	george.sedberry@gmail.com
Seward	McLean	mclean.seward@ncdenr.gov
Shipman	Susan	susanshipman@att.net
Smart	Tracey	smartt@dnr.sc.gov
Spencer	Erin	etspencer14@gmail.com
Stephen	Jessica	jessica.stephen@noaa.gov
Takade-Heumacher	Helen	htakade@edf.org
Williams	Erik	erik.williams@noaa.gov
bergmann	charles	charles.bergmann@noaa.gov
bowen	zack	fishzack@comcast.net
brennan	ken	kenneth.brennan@noaa.gov
brewer	chester	wcbsafmc@gmail.com
brouwer	myra	myra.brouwer@safmc.net
burton	michael	michael.burton@noaa.gov
colby	barrett	bcolby3@cfl.rr.com
conklin	chris	conklinsafmc@gmail.com
knowlton	kathy	kathy.knowlton@dnr.ga.gov
krueger	shelly	shellykrueger@ufl.edu
sandorf	scott	scott.sandorf@noaa.gov
vara	mary	mary.vara@noaa.gov

March Council Mtg 2018 Day 1 - 3/5/18

	March council Mig 2010 Bdy 1 3/3/10						
Name	Last	Select a Choice	How do you participate in fisheries in the South Atlantic? (Check all that apply)	How do you participate in fisheries in the South Atlantic? (Check all that apply)	How do you participate in fisheries in the South Atlantic? (Check all that apply)	If Other, please provide more information:	
		Contact					
		Information					
		already on file					
Robert	Lorenz	with SAFMC	Private Recreational Angler				
		Contact					
		Information					
		already on file					
Robert	Crimian	with SAFMC		NGO			
		Contact					
		Information					
		already on file					
Dean	Foster	with SAFMC		NGO			
		Contact					
		Information					
		already on file					
George	Sedberry	with SAFMC			Other	SSC	
		Contact					
		Information					
		already on file					
Kathy	Knowlton	with SAFMC			Other	GADNR	
		Contact					
		Information					
		already on file					
Kevin	Mitchell	with SAFMC			Other	NOAA OLE	

		Contact			
		Information			
		already on file			
Lora	Clarke	with SAFMC	NGO		
		Contact			
		Information			
		already on file			
Leda	Cunningham	with SAFMC	NGO		
		Contact			
		Information			
		already on file			
Susan	Shipman	with SAFMC		Other	